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REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the ANNUAL PARISH MEETING held  at 7.00 pm on Tuesday 13th May 2025                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              
Present: Cllr R Gower (Chair), Cllr T Beeby, Cllr Y Gardner, Cllr M Hunter, Cllr E Nixon, Cllr W Pearson
and Cllr Santoro
In attendance:

Rebecca Hague (Clerk to the Parish Council), Cllr J Cottee (NCC), Mr R Beeby (Rempstone PCC), Mrs J Schober (Rempstone Village Hall), Mr A Gardner (Rempstone FC) and 2 Members of the Public

1. Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Cllr A Edyvean (RBC) and two residents.
2. Minutes of the Meeting Held on 14th May 2024
The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 14th May 2024 were approved and signed by Cllr Gower as a true and accurate record. 
3. Report for 2024/25 from Rempstone Parish Council
Cllr Gower reported on the activities of the Parish Council for 2024/25 as follows. 
Welcome to Rempstone’s Annual Parish Meeting. This is where we will hear what has been going on in the Parish. This isn’t a Parish Council meeting. That will come later this evening.
The Parish Council’s role is to gauge and balance local opinion, bring to Borough and County Council attention things which you believe need doing. We have a role in Planning Permission, providing a summary of local opinion to Rushcliffe. We coordinate with NCC over rights-of-way, pavement and footpath accessibility, road markings and signage, gutters and drains, and faulty ironwork in the road. We also coordinate and encourage activities within the Parish.

This year we have organised an upgrade to our village CCTV system. Crime and vandalism levels in Rempstone are lower than in neighbouring villages. We believe that this is mainly due to our CCTV. Several times a year we are involved helping the Police deal with incidents.

The CCTV upgrade is funded through a combination of Borough and County Council grants, and public donations. Donations are not something which the Parish Council has sought before. We decided that it was better to seek money from those who are interested, and afford to contribute, rather than to increase rates for all parishioners. The new CCTV will be installed later this month.

The current council consists of:

Rebecca Hague, our Parish Clerk. Rebecca is an employee of this and several other Parish Councils. That’s a big strength to us because she understands the rules we have to work under. She also knows most of the people and organisations which the Parish Council deals with. Rebecca’s knowledge and relationships with key individuals at Borough and County level are a key factor in our success. Rebecca does almost all of the work but, not being an elected representative of the people, she doesn’t get to vote.

Our elected members are: Emma Nixon, Joe Santoro, Michael Hunter, Tom Beeby, Wilf Pearson, Yvonne Gardner, and myself.

The next election will be in May 2027. We believe that it is important to hold elections every four years to ensure that village residents have control over who is on the Parish Council, and speaking on their behalf. I would encourage you to think about becoming a Councillor because I expect several of the current members to step down later this year.


4. Accounts for 2024/25 and Precept for 2025/26  
An update on the accounts was presented by Clerk and RFO Rebecca Hague.
For the year ending 2024/25 the Parish Council received a total income of £11,029 and had a total expenditure of £6,385. At the 31st March 2025 the Parish Council held a bank balance of £10,558.72. It would be worth noting that £2013.87 of this is resident donations and funding towards the CCTV which is due to be installed later this month.

In order to cover general increases in everyday expenditure the Parish Council has increased the precept by 5.8% to £9300 for 2025/26.

5. Update from the National Rehabilitation Centre
An update from the National Rehabilitation Centre was read out. 
The National Rehabilitation Centre (NRC) on the Stanford Hall Rehabilitation Estate will start treating its first patients in 2025 - work is rapidly progressing on completion of the new NRC building and on preparation by the staff for welcoming patients.

The NRC will be the counterpart facility to the MoD's DMRC Stanford Hall which began treating armed forces patients in 2018.  When it starts treating NHS patients it will, in many ways, complete the restoration and transformation of the Stanford Hall Rehabilitation Estate and the late Duke of Westminster's ambition and reason for purchasing the estate back in 2011.

Miriam Duffy, NRC Programme Director, and the full team from Nottingham University Hospitals NUH Trust are very much looking forward to getting into the NRC when it is handed over by the main construction contractor, IHP, and to starting their work.

Together with General Tim, DNRC Programme Director, we're grateful for the ongoing welcome, patience and support which we have enjoyed since setting out to bring the estate into a new use.  

Now, we hope to have the opportunity to deliver some really valuable work and to make a difference in more people's lives as the NHS facility comes on stream alongside the existing MoD facility.

Anyone interested in the NRC can keep up to date on the NRC website at https://nationalrehabilitationcentre.nhs.uk/ and the NRC social media pages (Linked In and X)

6. Update from Cemex Quarry
An update from the new Cemex Quarry Manager, Jamie Ewing was read out. 
Quarry Activities

September 24

Jamie Ewing took over the quarry from Alan Smith in September. The earthworks were still ongoing in phase 5a excavation, with approx. 50,000m3 of mineral left to excavate. Due to weather conditions the decision was made in October 24 to stop digging as there was enough material stored on the surge pile to allow for running through the winter months.

Feb 25

The haulage road was regraded and made wider to allow better access into the phase 5a excavation. There is a small section that still requires signing off by the archaeologist team and is due to be done this year once the archaeological survey of the phase 6 area has been completed.

Feb/March 25

The eastern footpath was reinstated around the bottom of the sub-soil bund and a new fence was installed. This has helped with preventing anyone from walking on top of the bund and across the field area (phase 6).

March 25

The soils were stripped in phase 6 for the archaeology team to work on and sign off the area. This is being done in three sections with the northern side having been signed off in March, and the southern side is due to be signed off by the end of May. The earthworks team have been removing the overburden from the northern side of phase 6 and tipping it into the phase 4 area. The overburden that requires excavating is approx. 70,000m3. Once removed the mineral from phase 6 will be brought up to the surge pile until October/November this year. The remaining mineral will be excavated over the next two years. The earthworks restarted in phase 5a in March this year, it is expected that mineral in this area will be brought to the surge pile until July/September this year.

Wildlife sighting

· Sand Martins have been seen in Rempstone 3 lagoon

· Canda geese have been seen in phase 3 and 4 areas and Burton’s land

· Skylarks have been seen in phase 6 grassy field area and the eastern sub-soil bund

· Oyster catchers have been seen in phase 4 area

· Wagtails have been seen around the plant area and the freshwater lagoon

· Kestrels have been seen flying around the oak tree

· Red Kites have been seen flying around Jenks lagoon area

· Buzzards have been seen flying around the Rempstone areas

· Woodpeckers have been seen flying around the freshwater lagoon
· Herons have been seen flying around the freshwater lagoon
· Muntjac deer have been seen near the freshwater lagoon
· Hares and rabbits have been seen all over the whole site

7. Report from the Village Hall Management Committee
Mrs J Schober provided a report on behalf of the Village Hall Management Committee. 
Rempstone Village Hall Committee (RVHC) continues to manage the Village Hall to maintain it in good order, to generate income to cover management, maintenance and running costs and support and host a range of events, hires and other activities for the benefit of residents, their friends and families. We are delighted that new residents to the village are joining in some of our activities. This is the fourteenth year of operation.
Committee Membership: There are eleven members, there have been no changes to the membership.
Events and Hire: RVHC continues to organise and host monthly events as well as the larger annual ones. The annual review of hire rates for the hall and equipment resulted in the streamlining of hire rates for residents and external hirers. From January 2025, the hourly rate for residents and regular classes is £15/hour. The rate for external hirers is £20/hour and includes use of the kitchen. The number and range of private hires increased over the previous year by 30% and included private parties, baby showers, band and choir practices,

Institute of Fisheries training weekends and jewellery valuations.
The monthly coffee mornings and film and supper events continue to be popular and well supported. Other events this year included the reintroduction of the quiz night and supper, the village fete, fish & chip bingo and Christmas songs and carols. The RVHC hosted the children’s Christmas party in December. The weekly Pilates, Yoga and Line Dancing classes continue
.
Village Hall Management and on-going Improvements & Maintenance: The Village Hall running costs now stand at £11.000 per annum. The accounts remain buoyant but rising overheads and other maintenance costs are a challenge to our income generation. All maintenance and safety work is up to date. There have been repairs to the main external doors and the BT modem has been replaced resulting in improvements to the WiFi. Repairs to the drains is in progress. Following the installation of Solar Panels in 2023, electricity costs have reduced by approximately £800.00 a year. This figure will increase when the mechanism is in place for selling surplus power back to the grid. The RVHC is contributing £1000 towards the upgrading of the Village CCTV equipment. The website continues to offer up to date and accessible information about events and hire. The mobile bookcase is now being used regularly.

Welcome Pack for New Residents: A village welcome pack for new residents has been produced in conjunction with the Parish Council. This also facilitates their inclusion on the village email circulation list and the receipt of the village newsletter. Currently there are 190 addresses on the mailing list – 147 from the village and 47 from outside.

Forward planning and key objectives for 2025/6

i. To ensure the ongoing updating and management of the website

ii. To review our program of events to generate income

iii. To complete the review of Village Hall Committee roles and responsibilities.

iv. To continue the planning for a village archive

I thank all those who support our events and activities and the members of the VH Management Committee and the Holding Trustees who voluntarily give of their time to ensure the hall is enjoyed by village residents and others.
8. Report from the Parochial Church Council 
The report from the Parochial Church Council was presented by Mr R Beeby.
All Saints’ Church has had a comparatively quiet year – the fabric of the building is in good repair, only needing the usual maintenance and safety checks. In May vandals badly damaged four of the old slate gravestones. It was reported to the Police but nothing came of it. We had a complaint from the County Council about shrubs and trees bordering the A60 close to the bus stop obstructing the pavement. We did a lot of thinning on our side of the fence and have heard no more.

Our weekly services have continued, together with the occasional extra service for special or national events. There were two funerals with burials and 2 burials of ashes during the year. No weddings this year. The bell ringers come for the majority of our services and also arrange occasional visits by other teams from around the country.

The Church made a small surplus of about £1000 for the year. Planned giving continues to fall to around £8000 in 2024. 42% of that planned giving is from members of this community who are not regular members of the congregation. We were surprised to receive a legacy in the Will of a lady who left the village as a child over 80 years ago. Fundraising events raised almost £2000. 

Running costs amounted to £14,500. The Diocese requested Parish share of £12,000 of which we were only able to pay 83%. Energy costs increased by £500. We were forced to cut the amount we donate to external charities like Framework, the homeless charity, but paid our share of the costs of the East Leake Youth Worker.

Once again we would like to thank the Parish Council for their donation to mowing expenses for the churchyard and ask that they might consider increasing this amount as it has been in place for about 10 years. Thanks are also due to the parishioners who cut the hedge and strim around the churchyard and car park and the parishioner who has laid membrane and re-gravelled the church path and driveway.

9. Report from The White Lion Public House
Cllr Pearson provided an update on behalf of The White Lion. Next Monday is the AGM. Thanks were expressed to the pub managers. New furniture has been purchased for the outside area. 

10. Report from Rempstone FC

Mr Gardner provided a report on Rempstone FC. This year there has been two teams, the 1st team and a reserves team. The 1st team came 4th in their league and are currently unbeaten in 10 games. The reserves team consists mainly of younger boys/men coming into adult football and they finished 8th in the league. A six-a-side team was also set up, this team went on to win their league. Training is currently taking place in Wymeswold, friendly matches will start in August followed by league matches starting in September.
11. Report from Rushcliffe Borough Councillor 

Cllr Edyvean was unable to attend the meeting.
12. Report from Nottinghamshire County Councillor
Cllr Cottee provided an update on County Council matters. Keyworth leisure centre is currently undergoing renovation work. Cllr Cottee summarised the County Council election results, there are now just 17 Conservative county councillors versus 39 Reform councillors who have taken control of the Council. The first full Council meeting will take place next week. At this stage Cllr Cottee does not know if he will have a cabinet role, but he will be happy just representing the community if not, as he will also be taking on the role of Rushcliffe Mayor from next week. 
13. Open Session and Questions
A resident noted the blackthorn growing out into the verges on Wysall Lane and wondered if the farmers could cut this to keep it at bay and maintain the historical features of the wide verged lane.
The village litter pick was discussed. There had not been a formal litter pick this year but some residents carry out litter picks throughout the year. It was noted there had been two recent incidents of fly tipping in the village.

Cllr Gower thanked everyone for attending and the meeting closed at 7.53pm.
Chair ___________________________ Date ________________
